
COUNCIL MEETING

AUGUST 17, 2016

The Council Meeting of the Council of the County of Kaua’i was called to
order by Council Chair Mel Rapozo at the Council Chambers, 4396 Rice Street,
Suite 201, Lihu’e, Kaua’i, on Wednesday, August 17, 2016 at 8:30 a.m., after which
the following Members answered the call of the roll:

Honorable Mason K. Chock
Honorable Gary L. Hooser (present at 8:34 a.m.)
Honorable Ross Kagawa
Honorable Arryl Kaneshiro
Honorable KipuKai Kuali’i (present at 8:34 a.m.)
Honorable JoAnn A. Yukimura (present at 8:32 a. m.)
Honorable Mel Rapozo

APPROVAL OF AGENDA.

Councilmember Kaneshiro moved for approval of the agenda as circulated,
seconded by Councilmember Chock, and carried by a• vote of 4:0:3
(Councilmembers Hooser, Kuali’i, and Yukimura were excused).

MINUTES of the following meeting of the Council:

July 20, 2016 Council Meeting

Councilmember Kaneshiro moved to approve the Minutes as circulated,
seconded by Councilmember Chock, and carried by a vote of 4:0:3
(Councilmembers Hooser, Kuali’i, and Yukimura were excused).

CONSENT CALENDAR:

C 2016-181 Communication (08/05/2016) from the Housing Director,
transmitting for Council consideration, the County Housing Agency’s 201H-38
(Hawai’i Revised Statutes) Exemption Application for the Lima Ola Workforce
Housing Project and related improvements on County-owned lands in ‘Ele’ele,
Kaua’i, for the development of affordable housing for Kaua’i residents:
Councilmember Chock moved to receive C 2016-181 for the record, seconded by
Councilmember Kaneshiro, and carried by a vote of 4:0:3 (Councilmembers Hooser,
Kuali’i, and Yukimura were excused).
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C 2016-182 Communication (08/05/2016) from Council Chair Rapozo,
transmitting for Council consideration, a Resolution Reaffirming Council Policy To
Acquire Land For The Development Of Affordable Housing: Councilmember Chock
moved to receive C 20 16-182 for the record, seconded by Councilmember Kaneshiro,
and carried by a vote of 4:0:3 (Councilmembers Hooser, Kuali’i, and Yukiinura were
excused).

Council Chair Rapozo: Can we go to C 20 16-184, please?

There being no objections, C 2016-184 was taken out of the order.

COMMUNICATIONS:

C 2016-184 Communication (07/29/2016) from the Mayor, requesting agenda
time for representatives of Smith Dawson & Andrews, Inc., to present a recap of the
services and activities they provided to the County of Kaua’i during the past year as
part of their professional services contract: Councilmember Kaneshiro moved to
receive C 20 16-184 for the record, seconded by Councilmember Chock.

(Councilmember Yukimura was noted as present.)

Council Chair Rapozo: Thank you very much. With that, I will
suspend the rules with no objection. Welcome back to Kaua’i.

There being no objections, the rules were suspended.

JIM SMITH, President of Smith Dawson & Andrews, Inc.: Good morning.
Thank you, Chair and Members of the Council. It is nice to see you again and it is
an honor to be here. I am joined today by my partner and colleague, Mary Cronin.

Council Chair Rapozo: Can you please state your name?

(Councilmembers Hooser and Kuali’i were noted as present.)

Mr. Smith: I am sorry. My name is Jim Smith. I am the
president of Smith Dawson & Andrews, Inc. Mary Cronin is the Managing Director
of Smith Dawson & Andrews, Inc. from Washington, D.C. Again, thank you for the
opportunity to be here this morning. This is part of our annual visit that we make
to Kaua’i every year to come back and meet with you all on the Council, with the
Mayor and his staff, and the department heads, to identify projects for federal
opportunity and to assist the County in putting together an annual federal agenda
and to identify grant opportunities to fund local projects. This year has been a very
good year and a successful year. I believe this marks our fourth year now as a
partner of the counties and representing the County in Washington D.C. Of course,



COUNCIL MEETING 3 AUGUST 17, 2016

much of this last year has been focused on a successful award of the Transportation
Investment Generating Economic Recovery (TIGER) grant to revitalize the town
core of Lihu’e. I want to say a little bit about the TIGER grant, because I think it
was really an extraordinary effort on the part of everyone involved in the County.
As you know, we talked about this opportunity a year ago when we were here. At
that time, I believe we were in the process of compiling our application. We spent
many months working with the County staff in formalizing that project and making
sure that we were aligned with the federal opportunities or federal priorities
associated with the TIGER program. As you may know, we spent many months
interacting both with the United States Department of Transportation (US DOT)
back in Washington, as well as the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA); the
local staff worked closely with the State of Hawai’i Department of
Transportation (HDOT); and we were always in constant communication with our
congressional delegation. I think that those ongoing conversations and discussions
proved to be really instrumental in the final product because our project was
obviously successfully looked upon by the US DOT. It matched up with well with
their priorities for creating ladders of opportunity and it met the local needs of the
County, as well. So we were very happy and pleased with the outcome of the
TIGER grant. I think it is really important now that the County focus on delivering
a successful project. I think there is nothing that we could do more to position
ourselves for future success than to deliver a project that is on time, under budget,
and meets all of the goals of the project and the program. We will be working with
the County and the County staff to implement that project and we look forward to a
successful completion.

We also worked on a number of other initiatives during the year. I will let
Mary Cronin speak to those in a minute, but I thought I would just take a second
and talk a few minutes about what is going on in Washington now and what we see
coming down the road in the months ahead. As you may know, the Congress is
currently in recess. They went out of session at the end of the July. They are out
for the entire month of August. They will come back briefly in September, probably
only to pass what is known as the “continuing resolution.” The Congress has yet to
enact any of the standing appropriations bills for the new fiscal year that will start
in October 1st. It is unlikely, and in fact almost impossible, that they will be able to
do that before the end of the fiscal year, which is September 30th, because of the
ongoing election and what have you. They will probably come back in September
and pass, my guess, is a continuing resolution that would fund the government,
probably until about the eleventh of December. So that would enable them to take
all of September and October for the election; the elections will be held on
November 8th. The Congress would likely come back after that and in a lame-duck
session and address both a longer-term funding bill, probably an omnibus
appropriation, as well as other priorities that were left on the table when they
adjourned in July.
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In terms of going forward, we are looking at a lot of different changes and a
lot of new faces, priorities, and issues coming out of Washington. The election, of
course, is going to bring in a whole new administration, and whether that be a
Clinton Administration or a Trump Administration, there will definitely be new
faces, new cabinet, new department heads, and new program managers all across
the government. So I think it is going to be important for the County to monitor
those changes, to be proactive in building new relationships with the new
administration, and also in identifying what the new administration’s priorities are
going to be so that we can adjust our own federal agenda accordingly. In terms of
future priorities, I think one thing that we know for certain that will take center
stage in the next administration will be infrastructure. Now I know that there are
a lot of the infrastructure needs still here at the County; a backlog of road
maintenance and repair programs that need to be addressed, that unfortunately
could not be addressed as part of the TIGER grant. The TIGER grant was very
specific. It was only for leveraging projects of national and regional significance,
like how the town core project was. The TIGER grant could not be used to fund
road maintenance programs. I think 2017 is going to be a major infrastructure
year. Both candidates, Secretary Clinton and Mr. Trump, have made infrastructure
investment a major priority in their campaign. The Clinton campaign has talked
about as much as a five hundred billion dollar ($500,000,000,000) investment in
infrastructure in the first year of her administration. That would be very
comprehensive that would include roads, bridges, sewer, water, ports, airports; a
major, major initiative. I think everyone understands nationally that there has
been a lack of investment in infrastructure and there is a backlog, billions of
dollars, in needed repairs and maintenance all across the country. I think the
Congress will be prepared to do that. They are going to talk about possibly
increasing the federal gasoline tax. Another popular funding measure is the
offshore profits of major corporations who have kept these profits overseas, and the
Congress and the administration are talking about a comprehensive tax reform that
would enable these companies to repatriate these profits, but with a portion of them
going to, in this case, infrastructure. So I think 2017 and in the next five (5) years
we are going to is see major federal investment in infrastructure and I think that
would go a long way to addressing a lot of the backlog needs not only here, but also
around rest of the country. With that in mind, I will turn it over to Mary and let
her talk a little bit more about some of the other issues that we have been engaged
in.

MARY CRONIN, Managing Director of Smith Dawson & Andrews, Inc.:
First, I want to continue to commend the County on their great success with

the TIGER grant, because as you may not have heard, there was only a six
percent (6%) chance of success. We were pleasantly surprised on the day that we
were awarded the grant that we were also invited, the Mayor was also invited to
speak, on a national conference call and he was only one (1) of two (2) invited to
speak of the thirty-nine (39) awarded projects. Truly, the project really aligned
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with the goals of the Department of Transportation letters of opportunity, and being
a rural community of sixty thousand (60,000) people is really a story for the Mayor
to tell. If Kaua’i can do it, anybody can really, truly do it if they do it right. We
continue to hear from different groups around the country who are interested in
learning what the key to success was. In fact, we have been invited to speak at a
national conference on Pro Bike/Pro Walk/Pro Place in Vancouver to talk about the
success of Kaua’i’s TIGER opportunity and some grant opportunities that rural
communities can benefit from. As Jim mentioned, we just want to make sure that
we successfully administer this grant because it is historic for Kaua’i, but it is also
historic for Hawai’i and the federal agencies, so we are looking to see how well we
are able to administer this so that we can determine whether or not we are worthy
of receiving additional federal grant opportunities. It really is important that we do
it on-time and on budget as well.

We have a lot more work to do. We spent a lot of time in the last three (3)
years focusing on the TIGER grant. As you know, in last four (4) years we have
aligned a number of grant opportunities with each one of the County’s priority
projects. We have had literally hundreds of grants that we have identified that
could be potential fits and we have really narrowed the focus down to about one
hundred (100) to one hundred fifty (150) grants or so that we feel best align with the
County’s priorities. We have annually put together sort of a booklet and a chart
identifying those grant opportunities so that when those projects are ready to go to
construction or whether they are ready to go into the feasibility or design stage, we
have a listing of opportunities that we can attempt to pursue. We have shared
those with you, as we have produced weekly updates of what has been happening in
Washington. We have also attached to those weekly and monthly updates, as well,
a list of those federal grant opportunities. So today and tomorrow while we are
here, as we have done each year and each visit, we will be meeting with each one of
the departments to talk about those grant opportunities and their priority projects
to see where there are some additional resource needs. We know that we have to do
a lot more with a lot less. So if we can go after some of these competitive grants,
everything from the low-hanging fruit that may not require a local match to some of
those larger projects such as TIGER, which may require a limited local match, we
really want to be putting our best foot forward in positioning ourselves to be
competitive and successful.

During the Mayor’s visits in January and June of this year, we brought him
into several of the federal agencies, because as we have been talking in the last few
years, those relationships are really important and we will be going back into those
federal agencies, seeing all new fresh faces in the new administration in wanting to
update them on our priority projects and the success that we have had with the
TIGER grant, for example, so that we can continue to leverage other federal funding
opportunities. When we were meeting with the Federal Transit
Administration (FTA) back in January, which also happened to be the time when
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the Mayor’s conference keynoted Secretary Foxx and the Mayor was invited to
speak to Secretary Foxx in front of all the other mayors about the success of the
TIGER grant. We also went over to the Federal Transit Administration at that
same time and we talked to them about some federal funding opportunities that
were recently resulting from the reauthorization of the Fixing America’s Surface
Transportation Act (FAST Act), which is the surface transportation bill, which had
passed and signed into law in December 2015. There was a new program in that
bill; it is the “Bus and Bus Facilities Discretionary Program.” It had been in
previous surface transportation bills and was brought back and funded at a little
better-level, and we learned that we could apply that program for replacement of
some of the transit fleet. So we did. The Mayor came back and put together a
proposal to apply for a replacement of twelve (12) buses in the transit fleet; that
grant is currently pending. We did have the congressional delegation behind it. We
should hear about the success of that grant probably in the next four (4) to six (6)
weeks. That grant was for one million six hundred forty-eight thousand dollars
($1,648,000) and we had a four hundred thousand dollar ($400,000) local match.
Similarly, we also met on each of the Mayor’s visits with several federal agencies
about additional funding that we could pursue. We learned about the Housing
Trust Fund opportunity through the State that we could potentially be directed
some funds from. It is only a three million dollar ($3,000,000) pot of funds, but that
is still something and little somethings start to add up. So upon returning, we
learned that we could access some of those funds, and as a result, we are going to
receive some of those funds. We also talked to them at great length about, “Are we
doing everything that we could possibly do? Are we taking advantage of every
program and every dollar that is out there for these public housing projects?” They
commended us and they said, “You are ahead of your peers. You are doing far more
than other communities across the country. You are doing all of the right things.” I
thought that was rewarding to hear because sometimes we think, “There must be
more out there,” but we are doing everything that we should be doing.

We also met with the Department of Commerce and we talked with the
Economic Development Administration (EDA) about some new opportunities that
we are excited about. One of them is the Regional Innovation Strategies Program,
which has two (2) components: one is a pot of funds for feasibility studies to, for
example, increase ladders of opportunity—again, we are hearing that phrase—for
promoting entrepreneurship and manufacturing and support for the local economy
and local businesses, particularly for entrepreneurs. There is a two hundred fifty
thousand dollar ($250,000) pot of funds new this year for feasibility studies to be
able to put together some sort of a project to do that. Then there is also some
funding to the tune more of about six hundred thousand dollars ($600,000) that we
could apply for that would actually enable us to implement a new program and an
economic development strategy to support local businesses and entrepreneurs. So
that is something that we want to continue to look at, and hopefully in the new
administration that program will be available to us. There could be new programs
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similar to that, that would be available in the new administration. We will just
have to wait and see.

As you have probably seen, we have done a number of summaries over the
past year of a number of bills that were reauthorized. We talked a little bit about
the FAST Act, the surface transportation bill. We have also provided updates on
the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA), which is now the “Every
Student Succeeds Act (ESSA),” which is also reauthorized. We talked about the
“Older Americans Act (OAA)” reauthorization, and of course we weighed in on all of
the appropriations bills and requested certain levels of funding for a number of
programs across all of the federal agencies so that the congressional delegation
would know how much funding we support for those programs and that we would
like to see the fully authorized levels of funding for those programs, which are so
important to this community. Of course we continue to track and monitor a number
of other issues. For example, the United States Fish and Wildlife Service work on
the Environmental Impact Study (EIS) for the Newell Shearwaters. We have been
gearing up for the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) reauthorization bill. We
anticipate in the next year that we will have a farm bill reauthorized. There will be
some activity likely around the Base Realignment and Closure (BRAC). So we are
certainly keeping a close eye on all of those things so that the County is able to
weigh-in as necessary as those issues become front and center. With that, I think I
would like to take any questions that you might have. Certainly, we are very
thankful and appreciative to be representing you in Washington and we have
developed great relationships with the congressional delegation over the last few
years, as well as the federal agencies on behalf of the County.

Council Chair Rapozo: Thank you very much. Any questions?
Councilmember Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: I want to thank you first of all for your help
to this County, which I think has been pivotal, and the TIGER grant is a perfect
example of that. I am so pleased and grateful. Mary, I think you mentioned it
already, the importance of successful implementation of the TIGER grant that will
greatly influence our future chances, I presume.

Ms. Cronin: Yes. We could talk a little bit more about
that. As we said, it is historic for Kaua’i and it is historic for Hawai’i. I believe this
is the second TIGER grant in all of the years. We have had TIGER and now we
have had seven (7) or eight (8) rounds of TIGER and this is only the second project
to be awarded to Hawai’i. As you know, it took a herculean effort and the
Department of Transportation had their finger on the pulse of this project all the
way through and offering their advice and we were addressing our strategy with
each encounter with them with each meeting and discussion. It is a big deal and it
is a big deal for the Hawai’i Department of Transportation to be behind this project
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and it is a big deal for the regional Federal Highway Administration to be behind
this project. We want to be successful in everything that we do, but particularly
when we are receiving federal funds, we want to be able to say that we did it right,
on time, and on budget. We do not want to have to go back to them and say, “We
need more money,” or, “We cannot do this because we have spent money here.” We
want to be responsible in the way that we administer this program. It is an
example for other federal agencies to see that we were able to do this successfully.
That is really key because we want to see additional federal dollars coming in, and
to just reiterate the point that this was all about ladders of opportunity; this was all
about regional economic development, not just local economy development. It is
about access to jobs, services, and education. That is what this project does. Some
folks might say, “Well, we wanted to see federal dollars going towards repairing
roads and maintenance projects of our roads, which are in disrepair.” That is not
what this grant was for. This grant is a competitive grant. These are not just
awarded to anybody; these are awarded to the best projects that meet the goals of
the grant opportunity.

Councilmember Yukimura: Thank you for reminding us that this is a
Department of Transportation grant and it is for economic development purposes.
Can you tell us what that acronym of “TIGER” is?

Ms. Cronin: “TIGER” is “Transportation Investments
Generating Economic Recovery.”

Councilmember Yukimura: Thank you. So the intention is to really help
the core of Lihu’e’s economy to come back.

Ms. Cronin: That is right.

Councilmember Yukimura: Hopefully that is what will happen, which is
the main result of this, in addition to the fact that people will be able to move
around more easily.

Ms. Cronin: And safely.

Councilmember Yukimura: Yes. It is very exciting. Thank you for that.
What are the possibilities of road maintenance of County roads in terms of federal
coverage?

Mr. Smith: I would be happy to address that. First of
all, Kaua’i is a rural community, so the federal government does not provide direct
federal assistance to rural communities in the case of transportation funding.
Funding intended for rural areas is channeled through the State Department of
Transportation. So any federal funding that we would receive for road maintenance
would come through HDOT. There are federal programs that do address local
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needs. It has not been the highest priority over the last several years, both because
of the lack of federal funding, number one; and because of this administration’s
emphasis of leveraging federal dollars. They like programs that are going to
leverage local dollars, regional dollars, and state dollars to address a broader
regional impact. So that is what TIGER does. I do think that, as I mentioned at
the beginning of my remarks, next year is going to be a big infrastructure year in
Congress and I think we are going to see massive investment in infrastructure
nationwide. I think that will be a rising tide that will raise all boats, so to speak. I
think you will see more money flowing through state departments of transportation
down to local communities. I think that there will be funding that will address
some of that backlog, but traditionally a lot of that has come from local sources.

Councilmember Yukimura: I know that we get for collector roads, like
Maluhia Road, which is the main road to Köloa/Po’ipa, we have this eighty/twenty
(80/20_ match, so that there are federal funds that help there. But for us to expect
federal moneys for all of the local roads for maintenance is probably not realistic.

Mr. Smith: That is probably not realistic. That is not
really a federal issue. Most of your local road needs are going to have to be
addressed locally and with the State.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay. Is there a possibility that we could get
some bridge repair money?

Mr. Smith: Yes. Again, there is federal bridge money
available. Most of it is intended for federal aid highway network. So to the extent
that those bridges are on a federal aid network, it would be eligible.

Councilmember Yukimura: What about moneys for new highways in the
federal framework of things? My understanding is that it has been diminishing and
I think, we have a recent local.., the DOT here... the State DOT has stopped some of
their planning for major, new roads and are directing that to maintenance of State
highways because they are struggling, as well as we are with County roads. You
just said that the Feds are talking about raising the highway tax for federal
maintenance.

Mr. Smith: That is one of several financing options that
many individuals and groups at the federal-level have proposed as a way to increase
investment in transportation and infrastructure.

Councilmember Yukimura: So is it fair to say that there is a real federal
thrust towards maintenance rather than the building of new roads?
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Mr. Smith: Well, I think that has been the case for the
last several years because of limited budgets and because of the huge backlog of
maintenance needs, both for highways and public transportation. I think most of
the emphasis on the money coming out of US DOT has been for maintenance. A lot
of the new road projects that you have seen around the country that have started
have actually been public-private partnerships, where you are seeing private
parties invest as a partner with state and local governments to build new projects.
That is not always realistic or possible because obviously there has to be a Return
On Investment (ROI) for the private partner, and not every project provides that.

Councilmember Yukimura: Thank you. I have other questions, but I
want to give the other Councilmembers a chance first.

Council Chair Rapozo: Any other questions for our lobbyists? I
want to focus on what they have accomplished and any other possibilities going
forward. We do get your reports and the administration does forward them
throughout the year so that we are up to speed on what you are doing. You
mentioned affordable housing or housing money and possibly traffic money. In your
report today, you also mentioned the Wildlife Hazard Mitigation for the landfill
because we were having that issue with the birds up at the proposed landfill site.
What is your opinion? Is that a fight worth fighting? I notice that it is just one (1)
sentence on your report, so I have a feeling like it is a difficult challenge.

Ms. Cronin: Yes, it is an issue that we have been
monitoring more than anything in the last year or so. We work with airports
around the country, so one of our colleagues often travels to the Airport Executives
annual conferences and there happened to be one in January down here in Hawai’i.
So he had some conversations just to kind of get the local feel of what the outcome
might be, could be, or should be. I absolutely think it is worth fighting. I think
there are often exceptions to a number of rules when you are in a situation like this,
when you are on a small island. There have been a number of circulars related to
policy regarding size of airport and the distance to a landfill that has changed over
the years or has received waivers. I think that it is worth fighting and it is a
conversation that you have to continue to work with at the State level and work
with HDOT and the FAA. I do think that there are some ways that you can make it
work.

Council Chair Rapozo: Is the issue with HDOT, or the FAA, or both?

Ms. Cronin: Both.

Council Chair Rapozo: What is the State’s issue?
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Ms. Cronin: That is something I have to get you more
information on exactly where the State stands in terms of what their responsibility
is. The HDOT has to agree with the FAA that they can build this.

Council Chair Rapozo: But the FAA has not agreed that we can
build it, correct?

Ms. Cronin: I do not think we are there yet.

Council Chair Rapozo: I know we are not because I read the
communication and they are not supporting it. I guess my question is... we need
both the FAA and the State. If we get the State to agree with us, it does not matter
if the FAA does not. I guess my question is... because you folks are in the
Washington D.C. all of the time and you deal with these agencies, is it a fight worth
fighting? I heard you say that it is, but from the communications that I have read,
it does not seem like the Feds are as flexible, but I could be wrong.

Ms. Cronin: It also depends on the mitigation strategies
that we could implement.

Mr. Smith: I would just say that I do not know where
the latest conversations are between the airport and the FAA. Clearly, the FAA is
the big player here. They control the airspace and have air traffic control. I think
while we are here, one of the things we hope to do is get an update from the local
airport officials and see how best where we can help to go forward.

Council Chair Rapozo: Okay. Fair enough. Follow-up?
Councilmember Kuali’i.

Councilmember Kuali’i: Thank you for your work. It is very clear
that it is making a big difference for our County to have you do what you are doing.
On page 3, you talked about the meeting in June with the Economic Development
Administration and these two (2) opportunities: acceleration and incubation
programming dollars, five hundred thousand dollars ($500,000), and the
entrepreneurial success, the seed fund for two hundred fifty thousand
dollars ($250,000). Are these annual opportunities? Are we currently going after
them now that you have discovered them?

Ms. Cronin: These are opportunities as of last year and
this year. Over the last couple of years, there have been different incubator-type
programs. This year was the Regional Innovation Strategies Program... the name of
the seed fund... I keep forgetting exactly what that one is called, but those are
programs that the Economic Development Administration decided that they would
open up for competition in this year. We hope that they will do another competition
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next year; but as you know, that all depends on the appropriations process and
whether or not the funds are in place to be able to open this competition again. We
would like to anticipate there will be something similar. We learned of this
opportunity in the spring. We met with the Economic Development Administration
in June to talk about it further. There was not enough time to put together an
application. I think first we would need to have a feasibility study to see exactly
what would be the right project for whatever the space might be that we want to fill.
That is going to require more conversation, and then hopefully putting together a
plan and a proposal next year.

Councilmember Kuali’i: Along those lines, I noticed that it said the
program is a one-to-one match and that it could be in the form of an in-kind
contribution. Is the primary piece there the labor of County workers? What do they
mean by what is eligible for in-kind?

Ms. Cronin: For an in-kind match, it could be the space.
For example, if you had a sixty thousand (60,000) square foot commercial office
space, that could be considered a local match. It could be the labor in the design
and engineering of the program or the space. It could be just whatever the
resources might be that you might put into the space. If you had some equipment
or if you had some local businesses that wanted to contribute by putting in a tool
and die cutter or a sewing machine, anything that could be contributed to the space
like that for the program purpose could be considered an in-kind match.

Councilmember Kuali’i: Thank you. The second question about the
Affordable Housing Trust Fund and you talked about there being three million
dollars ($3,000,000) coming to the State of Hawai’i and that we are reaching out to
the State to see if we could get a part of that. With everything going on with the
rail, the focus of economic development, housing along the rail and all of that, do
you think it is likely that any of the other counties, besides the City and County of
Honolulu, could get some of those three million dollars ($3,000,000)?

Ms. Cronin: I think that is a possibility. The State was
supposed to put together their plan and present it to the United States Department
of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) this month. I know the most recent
update that I received in June, following the Mayor’s meeting in Washington with
HUD was that the County was going to be receiving some of those funds. I am not
aware of who else might be receiving any of those funds.

Councilmember Kuali’i: Okay. Thank you.

Council Chair Rapozo: Councilmember Chock.
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Councilmember Chock: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Ms. Cronin
and Mr. Smith, for the continued work. I appreciate all the efforts you folks have
been doing for our island. I am really excited about some of what we can expect and
what we are looking at in terms of infrastructure needs. I guess one of the
questions I had was in terms of the need for us to transition into sewer systems and
the transition of cesspools. That has becoming an increasing, aging issue. Have
you seen any efforts or funding mechanisms for that to occur statewide that this
island can take advantage of?

Ms. Cronin: Well, we could put together a list of some
programs that we think you could take advantage of for that. Right off the top of
my head, I am thinking of the Rural Utilities Service (RUS) under the United
States Department of Agriculture (USDA). They have grants and loan programs
just for that purpose. There are also the Clean Water and Drinking Water State
Revolving Loan Fund programs. Your money goes to the State; there would be
funding available there. The Economic Development Administration has a couple of
different pots of funds that you could tap into for those purposes.

Councilmember Chock: I would appreciate that listing, if possible. I
also have them written down here. My last thing is just more of a request. I know
you will be meeting with the department heads in the next few days and I will be
here to see how we are connecting the dots to the funding sources that are
forthcoming. Because you hit one, two, and three in terms of where the funding
sources are going to be directed at in the next year or budget year, for us, or least
for me, that we are investing in the things that best meets the needs of our
community so that they are translated properly. I appreciate the continuing
communications, and if you can include that in the next communication to us.

Ms. Cronin: Sure.

Councilmember Chock: Thank you.

Council Chair Rapozo: Councilmember Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: I have a follow-up regarding sewage. I have
gotten several requests or concerns about the towns that have no sewage system,
which are Kalãheo and Kilauea, where there is a real constraint on restaurants and
economic development in those towns. I was wondering whether there are funds
that can help those areas. I want to acknowledge that in talking about sewage, we
have to really coordinate our land use well so that we do town core work before we
put sewer lines out into the country, so to speak.

Ms. Cronin: Right.
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Councilmember Yukimura: For the town core, I know there is a great
need for some kind of sewage solution and I do not think it is a septic tank.

Ms. Cronin: I think what we are talking about there is
perhaps some technical assistance to figure out what the best plan or the best
system might be for those towns. We can look to both the EDA and the USDA for
some assistance there.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay. Thank you.

Council Chair Rapozo: Any other questions? Councilmember
Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: I was happy to hear about the special grant
for Bus and Bus Facilities Discretionary Program, and thank you for helping us
connect to some moneys for replacement. What is the prognosis for rural transit
funding?

Mr. Smith: Rural transit funding in general or do you
have a specific project?

Councilmember Yukimura: I know that we have been able to get, in a
somewhat ad hoc way, replacement moneys for buses or for new buses, but
operating moneys are usually never available, correct?

Mr. Smith: That is something that the federal
government does not fund. They got out of the operating business many, many
years ago, so the federal transit dollars are all capital-intensive. But one of the
good things that Mary alluded to in her comments that why we are able to apply for
this bus money now is that when the Congress reauthorized the transportation bill
last year, they created a new discretionary bus grant program for rural areas,
where that had been taken away in the previous authorization bill. It is what made
it much more difficult for smaller communities to compete for capital dollars for bus
replacement. Now with this new discretionary program, we are able to apply for the
money. Hopefully, we will be successful. Again, it is capital. That is what the
federal transit program is.

Councilmember Yukimura: So a major part of our Multimodal Land
Transportation Plan in the short-term is the creation of the two (2) satellite
baseyards, because right now, our baseyard space is a limiting factor to expansion of
our system. In order to have service more frequently, we need more buses, and
without the space to base our buses in... and we are going to save a tremendous
amount of the money if the drivers can start at the outlying areas instead of coming
in, getting the buses, and taking them out to the ends, and then beginning the
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service. It is a very important piece. I would imagine if it is capital costs that those
satellite transit baseyards could qualify for this money.

Ms. Cronin: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay. I take it that you are talking to our
Transportation Agency people about that.

Ms. Cronin: Right. We actually are meeting with them
today.

Councilmember Yukimura: That is very excellent. Thank you very
much. Ever since you came onboard, I think our ability to get federal funds has
greatly increased, and given the scarcity of local funds, your help is very, very
helpful. Thank you.

Ms. Cronin: Thank you.

Council Chair Rapozo: Any other questions for our lobbyists? If not,
thank you very much. How long are you folks here for?

Mr. Smith: We will be here until Saturday. Again, I just
want to thank all of you for your support with our participation and role with the
County. We think it has been a good, strong partnership. I would also mention
that when any of you happen to travel to Washington D.C., whether for a National
Association of Counties (NACo) meeting or whatever other reason, please feel free to
reach out to us because we are a resource for the whole County.

Council Chair Rapozo: Thank you. I think sometimes lobbyists
have a negative connotation that they are the evil people, yet I think
Councilmember Yukimura said it best, that a lot of the projects that we see federal
funds for would not be possible if not for our relationship with you and your
company. That is just the way it is. We just do not have the connections or
relationships in Washington D.C. to get people to listen. Can you imagine how
many requests our Congress representatives throughout the country receive from
local counties and state governments? If not for the relationships that you folks
have established, it is very, very difficult. I am proud of this relationship with you
lobbyists and I look forward to working with you folks going forward. Thank you
very much.

Mr. Smith: Thank you.

Council Chair Rapozo: Anyone in the audience wishing to testify on
this matter? Mr. Mickens.
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GLENN MICKENS: For the record, Glenn Mickens. I thank
Mary and Jim for being here and presenting this program. I made a couple of quick
notes because I was not exactly sure what they were going to talk about. We seem
to be concentrating on federal grants for beautification areas like Lihu’e and TIGER
grant, plus bikes and buses, but ignoring the real problem like alleviating traffic
and doing something about our traffic problems. All of the buses, bikes, shuttles,
and walking is not going to get the mass of the people out of their vehicles. What is
beautifying Lihu’e with thirteen million dollars ($13,000,000) or fifteen million
dollars ($15,000,000) or whatever the amount is going to do for our total island?
What about our roads, bridges, and infrastructure? How much beautification can
fifteen million dollars ($15,000,000) do for any area like Lihu’e? New parks? New
buildings? What can be built for that kind of money? I do not think very much. We
need one hundred million dollars ($100,000,000) just to repair our deteriorated
roads. Why are the Feds concentrating on beautifying areas like LIhu’e? For me, it
is a very low project or not a priority at all, and not a top priority like roads, traffic,
infrastructure, solid waste, low-income housing, and sewage, as you people have
brought up. The Feds have spent five million two hundred thousand
dollars ($5,200,000) a mile on a multiuse path. Again, was this a higher priority
than any of the above projects I have named above? Are the Feds listening to what
the people need and want or what the lobbyists want? I think that our
Councilmembers have brought up what our needs are, but again, are the Feds
listening? I do not know who pushes these things. Putting more paths along our
roads and stuff are going to exacerbate the traffic problem, obviously. Who is doing
it? When we talk about common sense and what we are going to do to do these
things, I cannot knock these people for going after grants, but the grant itself, what
is it doing for the mass of the people on Kaua’i? What is it doing for our
infrastructure that we so badly need? Anyway, these are the issues. Maybe Jim
and Mary have answered these things. I did not hear it, but I do appreciate their
efforts. Thank you.

Council Chair Rapozo: Thank you. I am not sure if Mr. Mickens
received a copy. Did you get a copy of this?

Mr. Mickens: Yes.

Council Chair Rapozo: Okay. I think all of your questions were
answered in this report. Next speaker.

ALICE PARKER: Alice Parker, for the record. I thank the
lobbyists for appearing and for their well-spoken approach and information. I am
glad that they stressed that the federal government is not funding maintenance.
They are out of the maintenance projects. Our derelict maintenance is our own
County and State problems, but they are funding new ideas for transportation and
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integratingcommunities. I really appreciatethe depth and sophisticationof their
presentation.Thankyou.

Council Chair Rapozo: Thank you. Anyone else wishing to testify?
If not, I will call the meetingback to order. Further discussion? Councilmember
Yukimura.

Therebeing no further testimony,the meetingwas called back to order, and
proceededasfollows:

CouncilmemberYukimura: I just want to make it clear that the TIGER
grant and project is not primarily a beautification project. It is an economic
developmentproject becausethe economycannot grow when transportationdoes
not work. In fact, it is about traffic and it is about flowing traffic. When people
cannotfind parking,theywill go elsewhereandthat is part of Lihu’e’s problem;that
if we only dependon the automobile,we meetour limits in LIhu’e really quickly. If
we had a transit systemwhere people could come to BarbequeInn or the Lihu’e
Shopping Center every ten (1.0) minutes by bus, it would really open up the
economic opportunitiesalong Rice Street. Kapa’a is a much more vibrant place
becauseit hasa functioning transportationsystem. Yes, thereare manyproblems
yet, but it is muchmore functionalthanLihu’e Town is in termsof parking. That is
what we are trying to do here. We are trying to boost economic opportunities,
createjobs, createsafety,andcreateplacesthat arewalkableandallows for biking.
The real estateevaluationsaroundthe country show that towns that are walkable
and allows for biking could generatea lot more economicwealth than spread-out
areasandlargeshoppingcenters.

Council Chair Rapozo: CouncilmemberKaneshiro.

CouncilmemberKaneshiro: I just want to thankJamesandMary for all
of their hard work. I am glad you addressedsome of our critical infrastructure
problemsandsaidwhy we may or may not be able to getmoneyfor roadsor bridges,
and if there is any opportunity for water and sewer also, becausethat is
infrastructurethat limits our economicrecovery also. We are not able to build,
expand,or do otherthings. So I do not know if thereis any tie-in to try to get some
of thosetypesof infrastructureinto thesegrantsor plans. We are willing to move
forward on anything, so any moneyyou folks canbring in is good, as long as it is a
good project. I think you folks have been bringing in good projects. Also for
housing, housing is a critical need, so any grantsor opportunitiesfor housing—
again,housingis limited by infrastructurealso. I just want to thankyou for all of
your hardwork. I am glad that you are keepingtrack and monitoringthe landfill
issues,which is a federaland stateissue. I guessas you do your presentationson
the successof the TIGER grant, pleasedo not give out all of our secretsand keep


